
Birchwoods	in	a	Deeside	Parish	!
Neil	A	MacKenzie	and	Robin	F	Callander	!

(Text	originally	published	in	Smout,	T	C	(ed.)	Scottish	Woodland	History	(Scottish	
Cultural	Press,	Edinburgh,	1997),	chapter	11,	pp.	135-146)	!
Introduction	!
The	purpose	of	this	chapter	is	to	illustrate	how	a	knowledge	of	local	woodland	
history	can	provide	insight	into	the	dynamic	relationship	that	can	exist	between	
the	pattern	of	self-sown	native	birchwoods	at	a	landscape	scale	and	other	
competing	land-uses,	and	so	contribute	to	the	birchwood	resource’s	sustainable	
management	and	development.	
	 After	a	long	history	of	neglect	and	decline,	the	conservation	and	expansion	
of	native	woodlands	has	recently	become	central	to	the	delivery	of	National	
Forestry	Policy	(UK	Government	1994)	and	is	likely	to	be	given	increasing	
priority	(Worrell	and	Callander	1996).	

The	management	of	native	birchwoods	is	an	important	part	of	this.		They	
account	for	over	half	the	surviving	area	of	native	woodland	in	Scotland	and	are	
particularly	widespread	in	the	Highlands,	where	they	have	been	a	dominant	
component	of	the	natural	forest	cover	for	over	8000	years	(MacKenzie	and	
Callander	1995).	

This	chapter	reviews	the	Xindings	of	investigations	into	the	woodland	
history	of	the	Highland	Deeside	parish	of	Finzean.		While	the	principal	research	
was	carried	out	some	time	ago	as	part	of	wider	studies	(Callander	1981-85;	
MacKenzie	1985),	the	results	have	become	increasingly	relevant	as	interest	has	
grown	in	the	management	of	native	woodlands	at	a	landscape	or	catchment	scale,	
rather	than	just	a	site	by	site	basis.		Important	examples	of	this	recent	interest	
are	the	proposed	Forests	of	Deeside	and	Strathspey	(Scottish	OfXice	1994)	and	
Scottish	Natural	Heritage’s	proposals	for	a	Forest	Habitat	Network	for	Scotland	
(Peterken	et	al.	1995).	

In	this	chapter,	after	a	brief	description	of	Finzean	parish,	some	of	the	
main	aspects	of	the	parish’s	woodland	history	are	outlined,	including	the	
destruction	in	the	sixteenth	and	seventeenth	centuries	of	the	extensive	native	
forest	in	the	western	half	of	the	parish,	which	was	considered	to	have	been	of	
equal	quality	to	the	adjoining	forest	of	Glen	Tanar	(Dinnie	1865);	and	the	
development	of	plantation	forestry	in	the	eastern	half	of	the	parish	from	the	
eighteenth	century	and	the	continuing	inXluence	of	this	type	of	forestry	on	the	
destruction	and	regeneration	of	birchwoods	locally.	

The	historical	information	presented	is	drawn	from	Callander	(1981-85)	
and	MacKenzie	(1985)	and	unless	otherwise	given,	the	original	sources	for	that	
information	can	be	referenced	in	those	studies.	

The	Xinal	part	of	the	chapter	considers	the	signiXicance	of	the	results	from	
this	and	related	woodland	history	research	for	the	types	of	landscape	scale	
proposals	identiXied	above.	!!
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Finzean	Parish	!!
The	parish	of	Finzean	was	created	in	1903	as	a	quoad-sacra	parish	covering	the	
southern	half	of	the	traditional	Aberdeenshire	parish	of	Birse.		The	boundaries	of	
Finzean	parish	coincide	with	the	upper	half	of	the	catchment	of	the	River	Feugh,	
the	Xirst	main	tributary	of	the	Dee	west	of	Aberdeen.			
	 Finzean	parish	with	the	rest	of	Birse	forms	the	eastern	edge	of	Highland	
Deeside	(Figure	1)	and	is	representative	of	it,	with	an	extensive	landscape	of	
heather	moorland,	self-sown	birch	and	pine	woodlands,	commercial	plantations	
of	Scots	pine,	relatively	smallscale	mixed	farming	and	a	scattered	settlement	
pattern	(Callander	and	MacKenzie	1991).		The	parish’s	land	use	and	social	
history	also	reXlects	its	Highland	character	(Callander	1981-85).	
	 Finzean	parish	has	an	area	of	approximately	7000	ha	(17,000	acres)	
(Figure	2).		The	western	half	of	this	area	is	the	Forest	of	Birse,	covering	c.	3750	ha	
of	largely	uninhabited	heather	moorland	which	has	a	long	and	distinctive	history	
as	a	commonty	or	area	of	common	land.		In	the	eastern	half	of	the	parish	(3250	
ha),	the	valley	opens	out	into	farmland	and	settlement	and,	for	over	200	years,	
more	or	less	all	this	area	has	been	owned	by	Finzean	Estate.	!!
The	Forest	of	Birse	!
The	designation	of	this	part	of	the	parish	a	s	a	“forest”	results	from	its	early	
feudal	status	as	a	Royal	Hunting	Reserve.		In	the	twelfth	century	the	Forest	and	
all	the	other	lands	of	Birse	were	granted	to	the	Bishops	of	Aberdeen	and	this	has	
contributed	to	the	survival	of	records	about	the	medieval	use	and	management	of	
the	Forest,	as	well	as	its	ecological	character.		The	Bishops’	rent	rolls	indicate,	for	
example,	that	the	native	pinewood	contained	signiXicant	quantities	of	oak	and	
hazel	(Browne	1923).	
	 Under	the	Bishops,	the	Forest	was	used	in	common	with	all	the	
inhabitants	of	Birse	for	a	traditional	pattern	of	sheilings	and	a	diverse	range	of	
natural	materials.		As	part	of	this,	they	were	allowed	to	take	wood	from	the	
Forest	for	use	on	their	holdings	and	tenants	also	had	to	supply	the	Bishops	with	
wood	from	the	Forest	as	part	of	their	rents.		However,	throughout	the	fourteenth	
and	Xifteenth	centuries,	there	were	disputes	about	the	illegal	use	and	exploitation	
of	the	Forest,	including	some	by	the	powerful	barons	appointed	by	the	Bishops	to	
enforce	the	rules	governing	its	use.	
	 The	situation	deteriorated	further	during	the	sixteenth	century,	when	the	
break	up	and	disposal	of	the	Bishop’s	land	in	Birse	exempliXied	the	corrupt	
dissipation	of	the	Church’s	resources	at	that	time.		By	the	beginning	of	the	
seventeenth	century,	the	use	of	the	Forest	of	Birse	as	a	commonty	was	being	
literally	fought	out	between	the	Earl	of	Aboyne	and	the	parish’s	other	new	
landowners.		Over-exploitation	during	these	times	resulted	in	the	diminishing	
forest	on	the	commonty	becoming	dominated	by	birch	rather	than	pine,	with	
local	tradition	recalling	Xire	as	one	of	the	causes.	
	 Blaeu’s	1650s	map	shows	the	Forest	of	Birse	commonty	as	still	well-
wooded,	but	Gordon	of	Straloch	recorded	at	the	same	time	that	this	extensive	
birchwood	had	been	recently	cut	down	(MacFarlane	1908).		He	also	reported	it		  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as	growing	up	again	and	some	timber	continued	to	be	extracted	from	the	
commonty	into	the	early	eighteenth	century.		However,	by	the	1750s,	when	the	
continuing	disputes	over	the	use	of	the	Forest	as	a	commonty	reached	the	Court	
of	Sessions,	the	area	had	no	timber	left	of	any	value	(Browne	1923;	Callander	
1981-85).	
	 The	fate	of	the	commonty’s	woodland	can	be	contrasted	with	the	survival	
of	part	of	the	same	original	forest	across	the	eastern	edge	of	the	commonty	of	the	
individually	owned	private	lands	of	Finzean	Estate.		These	woodlands	of	Glen	
Ferrick	and	Woodend	are	clearly	shown	on	Roy’s	map	of	1755	and	are	still	there	
today	as	Scotland’s	tenth	largest	and	most	easterly	surviving	genuinely	native	
pinewood.	
	 The	Xirst	documentary	record	of	Woodend	is	not	until	1549	and	its	English	
name	suggests	it	had	only	recently	been	established	as	a	new	township.		Its	name	
and	its	location	within	the	start	of	the	narrow	upper	part	of	the	Feugh	valley	that	
forms	the	Forest	of	Birse,	also	suggest	it	may	have	been	an	encroachment	into	the	
original	commonty.	
	 The	1755	Court	Session	judgement,	while	recognizing	there	were	no	
longer	any	woods	of	value	on	the	commonty,	took	the	precaution	of	specifying	
the	arrangements	that	would	govern	the	use	of	any	woods	that	should	happen	to	
grow	upon	the	commonty	in	the	future	(Browne	1923).		During	this	century	that	
has	gradually	started	to	happen	and	there	is	now	extensive	pine	natural	
regeneration	over	much	of	the	north	side	of	the	commonty	(MacKenzie	1992).		
This	is	spreading	from	several	sources	and	is	now	more	or	less	continuous	across	
the	Forest	of	Birse	between	the	native	pinewoods	of	Glen	Ferrick	in	the	east	and	
Glen	Tanar	in	the	west,	a	distance	of	6	km.		At	some	time	in	the	future	a	pinewood	
in	the	Forest	of	Birse	may	yet	once	again	come	to	be	considered	of	equal	quality	
to	that	in	Glen	Tanar.	!!
Finzean	Estate	!
During	the	break	up	of	the	Bishop’s	lands	in	the	sixteenth	century,	a	branch	of	the	
Farquharsons	acquired	the	township	of	Finzean	in	the	part	of	Birse	to	the	east	of	
the	commonty.		By	1760,	they	had	acquired	the	whole	of	that	part	of	the	parish	
and	consolidated	it	into	a	single	estate.		This	area	is	still	owned	by	the	
Farquharsons	as	Finzean	Estate.	
	 The	Estate	started	to	develop	systematic	plantation	forestry	from	the	mid	
eighteenth	century.		Extensive	estate	records,	good	map	sources	and	surviving	
Xield	evidence	allow	the	history	of	that	enterprise	and	the	individual	plantations	
on	the	Estate	to	be	traced	and	analysed	in	detail	right	through	to	the	present	
time.			
	 By	the	start	of	the	nineteenth	century,	there	were	just	over	400	ha	of	
‘plantations’	on	the	Estate.		While	these	were	all	referred	to	at	the	time	as	
‘plantations’	many	were	initially	established	simply	by	enclosing	and	protecting	
natural	regeneration	of	pine	and	birch	which	had	arisen	from	existing	native	
woodlands.		In	some	instances	gaps	were	planted	up,	particularly	with	larch	
(Callander	1986).		These	estate	‘plantations’	were	all	managed	for	pine	timber	
and,	up	to	this	time,	harvesting	was	all	for	local	consumption:	building	materials	
for	the	reconstruction	of	farm	steadings	and	houses,	bridges,	fencing	and	other	
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estate	purposes	as	well	as	sales	to	tenants.		It	was	not	until	1808	that,	following	a	
large	windblow,	timber	also	started	to	be	sold	to	outside	timber	merchants.	
	 The	area	of	‘plantation’	continued	to	be	expanded,	reaching	over	600	ha	
by	1825	and	750	ha	by	1850.		An	increasing	number	of	these	were	established	by	
planting	rather	than	natural	regeneration.		However,	during	this	period	the	
established	‘plantations’	were	heavily	over-exploited	to	meet	the	debts	of	the	
then	laird,	so	that	there	was	virtually	no	marketable	pine	on	the	Estate	by	1850.		
	 The	‘plantation’	resource	was	built	up	again	by	re-stocking	and	new	
planting	during	the	second	half	of	the	nineteenth	century	to	a	new	peak	of	extent	
and	maturity.		However,	this	resource	was	then	in	turn	over-exploited	during	the	
Xirst	half	of	this	century.		A	combination	of	family	circumstances,	wider	economic	
conditions	and	two	bouts	of	war-time	fellings,	meant	that	by	1950	many	of	the	
nineteenth	century	plantations	had	been	felled	and	not	re-stocked,	while	no	new	
plantings	had	been	undertaken.		The	Xinal	devastation	came	with	the	great	gale	of	
1953.	
	 The	Estate	started	replanting	in	the	1950s,	still	largely	relying	on	Scots	
pine,	and	in	the	last	few	years	the	plantation	area	has	again	reached	the	same	
extent	as	at	the	start	of	the	century.	!!
Local	Birch	Dynamics	!
Historical	records	show	that	the	inhabitants	of	Birse,	with	others	in	the	
Highlands,	made	considerable	use	of	birch	prior	to	the	eighteenth	century	for	a	
wide	variety	of	agricultural	implements,	domestic	articles	and	construction	
purposes.		The	evidence	from	a	legal	dispute	in	the	adjoining	parish	of	Glen	Tanar	
also	indicates	at	least	some	attempts	locally	by	that	time	to	manage	birchwoods	
on	a	systematic	basis	(Ross	1995).	
	 The	pattern	of	local	use	appears	to	have	diminished	rapidly	during	the	
eighteenth	century	as	a	result	of	major	changes	in	farm	structure	and	leases	and	
the	local	economy	generally.		There	is	also	no	evidence	from	the	mid-eighteenth	
century	until	recently	of	management	by	Finzean	Estate	to	perpetuate	the	local	
birch	resource.		However,	the	development	at	that	time	of	the	Estate’s	forestry	
plantation	enterprise	based	on	Scots	pine	and	its	subsequent	management,	has	
been	the	dominant	inXluence	on	the	pattern	of	birch	survival	on	the	Estate	over	
the	last	200	years.		This	inXluence	can	be	demonstrated	from	the	sequence	of	map	
sources	available,	detailed	records	on	the	history	of	individual	plantations	and	
existing	Xield	evidence.	
	 The	pattern	of	birch	survival	follows	the	pattern	of	troughs	and	peaks	in	
the	extent	and	maturity	of	Finzean	Estate’s	plantation	resource,	which	had	
troughs	in	the	mid-eighteenth,	nineteenth	and	twentieth	centuries	and	peaks	at	
the	end	of	each	one.		However,	the	troughs	and	peaks	in	the	extent	of	local	birch	
have	been	offset	from	those	for	plantations	due	to	the	nature	of	the	interaction	
between	the	two	resources.			
	 This	interaction	or	cyclical	relationship	has	two	main	components.		The	
Xirst	relates	to	the	plantation	establishment	phase	and	has	two	aspects	to	it.		
Firstly,	following	each	pine	trough,	the	setting	up	of	new	enclosures	to	protect	
new	or	restocked	plantations	has	also	encouraged	birch	regeneration	and	
survival.		Secondly,	however,	each	time	the	area	of	plantations	has	increased	
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towards	a	peak,	the	extent	of	birchwoods	has	decreased	because	the	expansion	
has	been	concentrated	disproportionately	on	existing	birchwoods	sites.		In	these	
latter	instances	and	throughout	the	period,	the	birchwood	has	been	felled	except	
for	the	retention	of	a	nurse	stock.	
	 The	second	main	component	relates	to	the	thinning	and	Xinal	felling	of	
plantations.		As	the	plantation	resource	has	matured	towards	each	peak,	the	
retained	or	invasive	birch	regeneration	has	tended	to	be	either	selectively	felled	
to	favour	the	pine	or	else	shaded	out	as	the	pine	closed	canopy	over	them.		Then,	
it	has	only	been	towards	the	end	of	the	traditional	100-120	year	pine	rotation	
that	thinning	has	opened	the	canopy	sufXiciently	for	any	new	birch	regeneration,	
with	Xinal	felling	starting	the	whole	cycle	again.	
	 Surveys	in	1947	and	1985	that	recorded	the	birch	resource	on	Finzean	
Estate	illustrate	the	nature	of	its	relationship	with	the	plantations.		At	both	these	
dates	the	extent	of	birch	was	very	similar	at	around	150	ha.		However,	there	was	
a	marked	change	in	distribution	with	approximately	50	percent	of	the	birchwood	
present	in	1947	having	disappeared	by	1985	due	to	site	clearance	to	expand	the	
plantation	resource	(Figure	3).		These	losses	were	compensated	for	by	new	areas	
of	birch	regenerating	within	plantation	enclosures	and	by	the	colonisation	of	
some	other	ground	on	the	Estate	by	birch.	
	 By	1985,	the	selective	removal	of	plantation	birch	was	already	leading	to	a	
rapid	reduction	in	the	overall	birch	resource.		While	some	of	these	birch	were	
being	felled	to	waste,	the	Estate	was	harvesting	over	300	tonnes	a	year	and	
substantial	quantities	were	removed	on	several	occasions	by	contractors	as	part	
of	their	plantation	thinning	contracts.	
	 Thus,	during	the	1980s,	when	the	plantation	resource	was	continuing	to	
mature	and	expand	towards	its	current	peak,	the	birch	resource	was	already	
declining	from	its	peak.		This	repeats	the	conspicuous	trends	of	previous	
centuries,	even	though	many	other	factors	have	always	also	inXluenced	local	birch	
survival.		One	such	factor	was	myxomatosis	in	the	1950s,	which	reduced	
browsing	pressure	sufXiciently	for	birch	regeneration	to	become	established	in	
several	areas.		There	may	have	been	similar	transitory	episodes	in	the	past,	for	
example,	during	the	‘ill	years’	of	the	1690s	(Smout	1979)	when	a	reduction	in	
people	and	their	stock	may	have	favoured	regeneration.	
	 Despite	such	other	considerations,	the	results	outlined	here	show	that,	
although	birch	may	not	‘ofXicially’	have	been	part	of	Estate	forestry,	it	has	
consistently	been	involved	with	it	for	more	than	200	years.		The	results,	by	
showing	the	impending	decline	of	the	local	birch	resource,	have	also	contributed	
with	other	factors	to	changes	to	more	sustainable	birch	management	on	Finzean	
Estate	during	the	last	ten	years.	!!
Discussion	!
The	natural	tendency	of	birch	and	pine	in	the	boreal	forest	environment	of	the	
Highlands	is	to	regenerate	outside	their	existing	canopy.		This	is	dependent	on	
the	availability	of	ground	to	colonise	which,	in	turn,	is	determined	by	the	
surrounding	land	uses.	
	 This	interaction	means	that	an	historical	approach	is	important	to	
understand	the	origins	and	current	composition	and	structure	of	many 

� 	6



�  

� 	7



individual	native	birch	and	pine	woods,	and	thus	a	crucial	element	in	
determining	appropriate	management	(Callander	1986).		Research	can	reveal	a	
complex	ebb	and	Xlow	of	the	boundaries	of	individual	woodland	boundaries,	as	
they	have	expanded	and	contracted	over	time	under	different	land	use	inXluences	
(Peterken	1986).	
	 Historical	studies	have	been	an	important	inXluence	on	the	management	
of	individual	woodland	sites	in	Finzean,	most	notably	in	determining	that	Glen	
Ferrick	is	a	genuinely	native	pinewood.		The	Xindings	reported	here	show	how	
historical	studies	can	also	reveal	the	dynamic	relationship	between	native	birch	
and	other	land	uses	at	a	multi-site	landscape	scale.		The	patterns	and	trends	that	
emerge	again	have	important	implications	for	management	if	the	intention	is	to	
perpetuate	or	expand	the	local	birch	resource.	
	 The	same	type	of	dynamic	relationship	has	also	been	shown	to	be	
operating	over	Deeside	as	a	whole	by	a	study	for	the	period	1947-85	(Brown	and	
Wightman	1988).		As	in	Finzean,	while	the	total	area	of	birch	was	similar	at	both	
dates,	50	percent	of	the	area	in	1947	had	been	lost	by	1985.		Forestry	was	again	
the	main	inXluence	and	the	total	birch	area	was	only	maintained	by	birch	
colonisation	at	particular	sites	in	mid	Deeside	compensating	for	losses	elsewhere	
in	the	valley.	
	 	The	Xluid	situation	shown	by	these	studies	is	a	crucial	factor	to	be	
considered	as	part	of	current	proposals	to	establish	the	Forests	of	Deeside	and	
Strathspey	(Scottish	OfXice	1994).		The	intention	of	these	designations	is	to	
ensure	the	woodlands	in	each	catchment	are	managed	on	a	co-ordinated	basis	to	
perpetuate	and	develop	their	existing	character.		The	Forest	areas	are	both	over	
1300	sq.	kms.	and	both	contain	substantial	native	woodland	resources	that	are	
very	similar	in	scale	and	character.		In	addition	to	around	9000	ha	of	self-sown	
birchwoods,	they	also	contain	over	22,000	ha	of	self-sown	native	pinewoods	
(Callander	and	MacKenzie	1994).		These	pinewoods,	like	the	birchwoods,	reXlect	
their	own	dynamic	relationship	with	other	land	use	inXluences.	
	 To	achieve	the	woodland	objectives	for	Deeside	and	Strathspey	Forests	
requires	understanding	the	patterns,	timescales,	trends	and	inXluences	
underlying	the	current	dynamic	woodland	environment	and	part	of	this	
understanding	can	only	come	from	an	historical	perspective.		While	this	may	
appear	ambitious	on	such	a	scale,	much	of	the	information	needed	has	already	
been	collected	or	is	relatively	easily	available.		Inventories	exist,	for	example,	of	
all	the	existing	woodland	in	each	Forest	area	with	the	data	computerised,	
including	the	maps	of	their	distribution.		Details	exist	from	contemporary	studies	
of	the	age	structures	and	origins	of	many	individual	woodlands	and	this	allows	
their	development	over	time	to	be	‘stripped	back’.		This	information	can	then	be	
linked	with	the	historical	studies	that	already	exist	for	a	number	of	the	main	
woodlands	in	each	Forest	area	and	so	provide	a	picture	of	the	changing	patterns	
and	trends.	
	 A	clear	perspective	on	the	dynamic	of	the	overall	woodland	resource	and	
its	different	components	is	also	necessary	to	implement	Scottish	Natural	
Heritage’s	environmental	strategy	of	a	Forest	Habitat	Network	(Peterken	et	al.	
1995).		The	Forests	of	Deeside	and	Strathspey	have	been	identiXied	as	core	areas	
within	this	overall	network.		Within	them,	the	focus	is	on	maintaining	or	
improving	the	interconnectedness	of	both	woodland	and	non-woodland	habitats,	
as	well	as	different	species	and	types	of	woodland.	
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	 Contrast	between	areas	can	also	provide	an	empirical	laboratory.		A	major	
example	is	between	the	western	and	eastern	halves	of	Highland	Deeside.		An	
historical	understanding	of	the	woodland	expansion	that	has	occurred	in	the	
eastern	half	this	century	and	the	inXluence	on	this	of	the	various	competing	land	
uses,	may	provide	valuable	insights	into	the	scales,	patterns	and	rates	of	natural	
regeneration	that	may	now	be	achieved	in	the	western	half	of	Highland	Deeside.	
	 The	contribution	of	historical	studies	to	the	Cairngorms	Forests,	and	to	
related	landscape	scale	proposals,	is	not	just	environmental	and	silvicultural	but	
also	social	and	cultural.		As	the	Finzean	studies	showed	the	parish’s	woodland	
history	is	closely	related	to	its	social	history	and	this	is	very	much	the	case	
throughout	Highland	Deeside.		Finzean	is	also	not	unusual	in	the	quality	of	its	
historical	sources.		Highland	Deeside	is,	for	example,	owned	by	a	small	number	of	
large	estates	which	have	typically	been	with	the	same	family	for	centuries	and	
have	extensive	estate	records.		Forests	have	always	been	vital	to	the	area’s	
economy	and	there	are	still	unusual	vestiges	of	woodland	culture.		These	include	
the	two	water-powered	wood	working	mills	in	Finzean,	both	of	which	still	
operate	as	traditional	local	businesses.	
	 Highland	Deeside	has	a	wealth	of	sources,	from	the	old	estate	papers	to	
the	detailed	information	on	the	existing	woodlands,	from	which	to	build	a	
thorough	forest	history.		This	could	make	a	major	contribution	to	establishing	the	
identity	of	the	proposed	Deeside	Forest	and	the	socio-economic	and	
environmental	beneXits	that	are	anticipated	to	Xlow	from	this	(Rural	Forum	
1995).		The	exercise	of	compiling	Highland	Deeside’s	woodland	history,	rather	
than	just	the	results,	could	also	be	a	useful	tool	in	local	community	development.	!!
Conclusion	!
The	Finzean	studies	reviewed	in	this	chapter	have	illustrated	the	important	
relationship	between	native	birchwoods,	forestry	and	other	land	uses	at	a	parish	
scale.		This	type	of	dynamic	interaction	is	repeated	across	the	rest	of	the	
Highland	Deeside	catchment,	and	potentially	Strathspey	given	its	similarity.	
	 The	studies	highlight	the	need	to	incorporate	an	historical	approach	as	
part	of	achieving	co-ordinated	and	targeted	management	of	the	exceptional	
native	woodland	resources	in	the	proposed	Deeside	and	Strathspey	Forests.		The	
current	woodland	patterns	are	trends	with	which	a	new	set	of	management	
ambitions	will	need	to	be	integrated.	
	 The	use	of	woodland	history	to	inform	forestry	and	related	land	use	
management	can	also	be	linked	to	its	potential	contribution	locally	to	community	
development.	!!
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